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Bere Ferrers Parish Council

At a meeting of the Full Council held in the Council Chamber Bere Alston on Tuesday 28th May   2013.              
Present     

                                      Mr B. Lamb                                Chairman of Council         

                                      Mr M. Benson                             Mr R. Maycock
                                      Mrs H. Boot-Handford
      Mr R. Piper  
                                      Mrs D.M.A. Chapman                Mr. A. Sadleir
                                      Mr P. Dennis                               Mr. K. Smith  
                                      Dr N. Harmsworth                      
                                      Mr R. Leithall                              

    
1017. Apologies.

  
Apologies were received from Rev N. Law due to holiday. Mrs H. Rogers due to illness.

1018. Chairman of Council report.

“I thank you again for my appointment and trust that I will not let you down!

A challenging year, with amalgamating Open Spaces from previous role; finalising the accounts reporting which Mary & Nick have worked so hard on and progressing the new facilities at the Cemetery store; not just for the new mower but as an added facility which will aid Baz our handyman and bringing into operation the new mower. 
I am away on holiday from 4-18th June and give my apologies for the three missed committee meetings.

We have now after a lot of work finalised the Parish Training courses for this year and on next Monday I will know what vacancies are available for you that are on the reserved list.

Finally our two canoeists Andy & Jane Martin have paddled along the South Irish coast and have turned north along the Atlantic Coast in Galway”.

1019. Police report by PCSO Greenwood.

“Crimes in Bere Peninsula from 25th April to 28th May.

1x Assault- Domestic Related

1x Criminal Damage- Domestic Related {both related to the same people}

1x Criminal Damage to vehicle which was not crimed as the tyre was an old split and a fair bit of hedge was embedded in the wheel rim.

1x cause intentional harassment, alarm and distress- some comments were passed which the recipient deemed as offensive.

2x Common Assault and Battery- it took place at Chelfham School, the other was an on-going dispute.

1x Non Molestation Order and Criminal Damage- Domestic Related.
1020.   Items of Urgent Business at the discretion of the Chairman
(a)  Mrs Boot-Handford felt Council should send a letter of congratulations to Mr Ted Sherrell on his Freeman ship of Tavistock.
(b) Mr Smith would like Council to approach West Devon Borough Council regarding the start of the work on the site next to Hope Cottage, asking the developers to keep the road clean. Mrs Boot-Handford stated this work has been going on for some time and there has been no mess on the road. Keep a close eye on it
(c)  Mrs Chapman reported that the granite step at the War Memorial at Bere Ferrers has been moved.

(d) (1) Mr Benson reported that the notices on the Dog Exercise Field gate have been ripped off; he picked them up and put them in the skip.
          (d)(2) The pylons put in at Tuckermarsh Bridge for the disabled footpath, one pylon has fallen over.   

                     There have also been some trees cut down.

(e)  The Clerk sought payment for the following accounts:

1. SWW Public Conveniences Bere Ferrers £37.87

2. K. Abraham Internal Audit                       £225.00

3. Mr M. Benson Reimbursement for sign     £36.00

Mrs Boot-Handford proposed payment, seconded by Mr Dennis.

(f)  The Clerk presented the Audit Statement for signing. The Audit was carried out on Friday 24th May; Mr Abraham had no comments to make to Council.

Mrs Boot-Handford proposed that Mr Lamb sign the Audit Statement, seconded by Mr Dennis.

Mr Benson congratulated the Clerk on a successful audit.
1021. To approve the minutes of Full Council held on 30th April as a true record and taken as read.
        Mr Lamb stated that the following had been omitted from these minutes.

Minute 973(964) that Mr Lamb proposed that this be referred to Full Council, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.
        Matters Arising

        Minute 969(3) The grit bin has been removed by the workman, as it was a danger to the public.   

                                   Workman will repair and replace before the winter.
         Minute 969(1) Our two canoeists have paddled up the coast to County Clare.

         Minute 973(968) Mr Benson met Mr Endean who stated he would cut the tree down on his plot. Letter

                                      to Mr Endean giving him permission to cut the one tree down.

         Minute 970(938b) The workman has started his course of injections, Hep A he is already up to date  

                                      with, Hep B will be a course of 3 injections.

         Minute 970(939) The erection of the train name plate this needs to be re-thought as Mr Smith cannot 

                                      move the electric cable.

        Minute 970(959) Problem with muddy path into Bere Ferrers Recreation Field refer back to Open 

                                     Spaces.

        Minute 971(979[2]) Diana Mitchell has also complained that when the previous contractor cut the field 

                                        he would cut a path to the marsh. This is not included in any of the contracts.

       Minute 980(c) The B.A.U.F.C will get another set made as previous ones have been stolen.

       Minute980 (e) Station sign opposite Post Office needs cleaning report to Devon County.

SO RESOLVED

1022. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 7th May as a true 
           record and taken as read. 
Mr Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.    
SO RESOLVED

1023. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Special Full Council held on 7th May and taken as 

          read.     
Mr Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson. 
SO RESOLVED
1024. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 14th May and taken as read, 
          to deal with matters arising.
Mr Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.
Matters Arising.

Minute 1002 Mr Lamb informed committee that the Woolacombe Road new scheme has been      forwarded to Council. After discussions it was decided to hold the meeting in the Parish Hall as a public meeting starting at 7pm.
              Mr Lamb stated he was tasked to write a letter to West Devon Borough Council with all Council’s arguments. He will send a draft copy to Mr Piper and the Clerk for the planning meeting and the committee to consider sending it to all members of West Devon Borough Council Planning members.
Mr Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.

SO RESOLVED

1025. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on the 21st May and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Mr Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.

Minute 1015 should read Mr Lamb informed the committee that the Mower & Store Council Sub-Committee (less Richard) had attended a meeting with the builder, James Reddecliff, and workman Baz. They examined the design and costing of roofing the enclosure, which the builder estimated at about £1,390. The builder recommended that steel doors supplied by contractor Bob Mackie as these would be cheaper than wood. Mr Mackie was contacted and gave a telephone estimate of about £7-800. The new store would require electric light and power; Mr Lamb also thought that more light was required in the present mower store.

Mr Lamb proposed:

· That a specification should be drawn up for the building and electrical works.
· That the building tender should go out to three builders for a price.

· That a single tender be asked from Mr Mackie in respect of the doors, and that rule 12.1(b) of financial orders be waived, upon the grounds that he has successfully given good value for money with previous work and that he is the only person within the Parish competent to carry out this work.

· That our normal electrician from Cornwall and Mr Adam Smith be asked to tender for the electrical work.

Mr Piper seconded the proposal and it was carried unanimously by the Committee to go to Full Council for approval.

Matters arising.

Minute 1007(3) Thefts of toilet rolls from public toilets this is on-going.

Minute 1007(4) The Clerk understood from the workman that there has been considerable drinking at the       

                           Recreation Field and the bins have been full to brimming.

Minute 936 The Clerk has rung WDBC last Friday about the appalling state of the footpath from Pilgrim 
  Drive to Fore Street, they were looking into this.

Minute 1008(960) Mrs Chapman reported the granite step at the war Memorial at Bere Ferrers has been 
moved.

Minute 1008(964) Mrs Boot-Handford asked if we are going to get a report. The group were going to 
        look at Cemetery in the round for the next 15 years.

Mr Lamb stated that Maggie Cartwright is Chairman of Bere Ferrers Allotment Association and will take the compost bins.

Minute1012 Mr Lamb felt the following reply to the Clerk’s enquiry from Leslie Smith was good.

The question was asked as to whether this should be added to Financial Regs; as this flags up a problem with our paperwork otherwise add an addendum at the end of the year.
Minute 1014 Regarding the garden adjacent to Mrs. Webster’s property. The Clerk has spoken with the 
   workman and he feels that any plants planted there would not survive; the only solution    

                           would be to heighten the wire fence, refer back to F&GP.

Minute 1016(3) Email from Aaron Kirby with ideas for changing the layout of the cycle track to get 
        more people to use it refer to Open Spaces.

Minute 1016(b) WDBC revised Housing Allocations Policy; this will come up at next week’s planning 
        meeting.

Mr Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.

SO RESOLVED
1026. Internal Audit.

The internal audit was carried out by Mr Piper and Mrs Boot-Handford, all was found to be ok.

1027. Report from Mr Benson on West Devon Borough Council.

Mr Benson gave his report on West Devon Borough Council, which is bound with and forms part of these minutes.

1028. Discussions on the new mower.

Mr Leithall presented the Memorandum of Understanding prepared by Horrabridge Parish Council for the shared use of the new mower and trailer.

The Sub-committee comprising of Mr Leithall, Mr Lamb and Mr Piper looked through the memorandum, there were some queries which were altered and this is the final draft which is bound with and forms part of these minutes.
Both items will be shown as 50% asset to each Council.

Nominated competent users only.

The insurance will cover each Council separately when items are in each Council’s possession.

Proposal that the mower/trailer be kept in a locked building or container, implications modifications of the Cemetery store.

If one of the participating Councils decided to end the agreement, appropriate notice to be given and Council ending agreement will give up all rights to mower.

Mrs Boot-Handford asked, dependant on the workman’s vehicle where does he stand if he changes vehicle. Mr Piper felt the trailer unit could easily be towed by a smaller vehicle.

Mrs Boot-Handford stated we have not got a price for the work in the Cemetery; we are committed to the Grass Cutting Contract until the end of the year. The money does not exist in the budget for fuel and mileage. Is Council willing to accept that Horrabridge would be using it till next March? Mr Lamb stated we would be using it for areas such as the dog exercise field and parks immediately. Mr Dennis asked if there was a time scale on repair of any damage, i.e. if one Parish does not have the funds then a time scale is necessary. Mr Lamb felt the mower should be used with care, any damage would be spotted on hand over, there will be sheets to fill in and complete on handovers.

Is there a time scale indication of when the workman has to collect the mower and trailer, i.e. time spent out of his day transporting?
Dr Harmsworth stated that this Council will have to make a contribution for 9 months towards this mower even if we do not use it.

Mr Leithall proposed acceptance of the Memorandum of Understanding, seconded by Mr Piper, a vote was taken 10 for 1 against. Motion carried.
1029. Correspondence.

1. WDBC Appointment of New Mayor for 2013-14
Councillor William Cann OBE from South Zeal was elected as Mayor of the Borough of West Devon on Tuesday 21st May. During his year of office Councillor Mrs Christine Marsh from Okehampton will be his deputy. Councillor Cann has asked that should you have any events during his Mayoral Year that you would like the Mayor to attend, for example, to open events, present prizes and certificates etc., he would be very pleased to do so.
2. Sarah Pike Parish Hall Work
“RPM have started their work on the fire doors, parts of which were rotten and so they have scarfed in new wood and I will get some varnish to make it look good.
The ground works will be done next week- they are going to dig a trench down the side next to the building, put a waterproof liner in the channel and probably a pipe, then backfill with a thick gravel to start, then a thinner pea gravel, over which he will put some sort of membrane so that no little treasures can pick up the gravel and use it as a weapon. There will be some time when the path is inaccessible as they need to leave it open to make sure the system is working. I will endeavour to make sure parents and children are warned as much as possible not to stray down the side of the building and Richard will block it off as much as possible”.

Richard Cripps has looked at the stage door and will give me a quote to repair it. The outer panel down the side of the left hand door, where it meets the other door is rotten and he wants to take that off and replace it. The right hand door is bent where it was kicked in and he thinks he’ll be able to tease that out. He suggests putting a thin steal panel over a new 5 lever mortise lock so it cannot be crowbarred from the outside and then bolts (top and bottom of each door) to keep it secure. The quotation from Mr Cripps for this work is £224.48
Discussions were held on this issue. It was decided to insist on appropriate panic bolts to be fitted not mortise and bolts.
4. WDBC Neighbourhood Planning seminar 10th July (evening).
“ Changes to the planning system have created an opportunity for parish communities to powerfully influence development. We have been approached by some parishes for guidance on how to reflect the landscape priorities of the AONB area in their planning work. Hence we are organising a free evening seminar Neighbourhood Planning within the AONB to which you are invited to send two representatives”. Mr Sadleir and Mr Maycock would like to attend.
5.Tamar Valley AONB
Charlotte Dancer, information & Communication Officer. Follow us on Facebook http://www.facebook.com/TVAONB, Twitter@TVAONB. 

Please note I work part-time hours, and am in the office on Tuesday (9am-2-45pm) & Wednesday (9am-5pm).

5. Bev Slaughter- Bere Ferrers Recreation Field.

“It has been reported to me that during the recent Bank Holiday a number of cars were parked in the field near the hedgerow; obviously they had opened the gate and driven down.  Six horse riders have also been seen in the field.

Will the Council consider a bold sign on the gate saying “Emergency vehicles access only. No horse riding” perhaps a padlock or key safe?”  Refer to Open Spaces
6. DALC ‘Food Poverty’ if so

· What is it and how do you organise it?

· Is it a consequence of the current economic difficulties?

· Are there things that could be done to tackle the problem?

The growth of Food Banks is perhaps one indication of an increasing problem and of community’s willingness to find solutions.
The Community Council of Devon has been working with DCC and other agencies to look at different aspects that might contribute to food poverty, such as access to food at lower cost (e.g. from supermarkets). Whether we like supermarkets or not the price of food can be significantly lower than in smaller convenience shops.

We want to know whether everyone can take advantage of supermarket prices particularly people in more rural areas that perhaps cannot get to supermarkets. A possible option is ordering online (if you have access to the internet).

We would be very interested to hear of any areas either where supermarkets don’t deliver or charge an excessive delivery charge making it too expensive”.

7. DALC New course listing- Planning Explained
This autumn we will be holding 2 events called ‘Planning Explained’. If you have an interest in planning- or are new to a planning committee on your Council- then this course id for you.

8. WDBC Community comes first for New Mayor of West Devon.

Cllr William Cann OBE, who has been a Borough Councillor for South Tawton since May 2007, told the Council’s Annual Meeting on Tuesday, May 21 that he would do the job of Mayor ‘in his own way’ and promote community involvement and civic pride in West Devon.
He said “We are a Royal Borough and we should be very proud of where we live. I cannot promise any airs and graces while I am Mayor but I hope to do as much as I can to promote the whole of West Devon and support its communities.”

Cllr Cann is no stranger to public office. He was a member of Dartmoor National Park Authority for 24 years. He has served on South Tawton Parish Council for 47years. He is also an honary alderman of Devon and was awarded an OBE in the New Year’s Honours in 2004.

Cllr John Hockridge told councillors: “I would like to thank Cllr Robin Musgrave and his wife Jane for carrying out their duties so admirably. It has been a busy Mayoral year and they have both been great ambassadors for this authority.”

Cllr Christine Marsh was elected as deputy Mayor.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and the public for attending and declared the meeting closed at 9.30pm.
Signed this 25th day of June 2013.
Chairman……………………………….
